NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

September 8, 2011
Albuquerque, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:27 a.m., Thursday, September 8, 2011
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 9:27 a.m., Thursday, September 8, 2011.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, Caroline Benavidez, James Miyagishima, and David Baland.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
James Miyagishima led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that everyone is back to school and she is enjoying the new students and settling into a routine.  She stated that she has been working with the National Federation of the Blind on the Art Academy which is going to take place at the ECP on September 24th.  This will be an all day event for students Kindergarten thru 12th grade.    
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is very happy to be at the ECP for this meeting and is happy to see that Alicia McAninch is looking so well.
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is also happy to see how well Alicia McAninch is doing.  He stated that he has been getting into the routine of having his daughter at a new high school.   

Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she just returned from a vacation in Nova Scotia which was very enjoyable.  She stated that her guide dog, Tessa, accompanied her on this trip and did wonderfully.  She had to fly on three different planes and did well the entire trip.  She stated that she is going to be attending the COSB Leadership Institute and the APH Annual Meeting of Ex-Officio Trustees in October, and is looking forward to that trip.  She stated that she has some flyers and registration forms for the Art Academy that Caroline Benavidez spoke about and offered the flyers to anyone that is interested.  She stated that the legislative day at the ECP went very well.  It was attended by a total of five legislators which included three State Representatives and two State Senators.  Caroline Benavidez, Superintendent Lyle, Art Schreiber, and Greg Trapp all participated on the panel for that event.  She stated that there were a lot of very good questions and comments from the participating legislators.  Representative Rick Miera expressed interest in working with Caroline Benavidez on the Braille Standards.  Representative Rick Miera is the chair of the Education Committee.  
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that it is good to be at the ECP for this meeting.  She stated that she is recovering well and is looking forward to a full recovery.  She stated that since the last meeting she was able to attend the cook-out for the Alamogordo campus staff who were returning for the new school year, and it was very fun.  She stated that she is also working on the New Mexico Centennial Committee, along with several other Alamogordo campus staff.  The committee is planning some activities to celebrate the upcoming State Centennial.  Two of the most exciting things that they are working on is a musical production about Elizabeth Garrett that will be directed by our music teacher, Lori Francis, and presented by our students; and later in the year we are hoping to host a Neighbors Day on the Alamogordo campus where we invite the community to an open house where we can educate them on what our school provides to our students and how it ultimately benefits the State of New Mexico.  We are also looking at the possibility of using the old Flex Bus to provide city tours to open house visitors.  We are also planning some activities for our students that will give them a sense of the history of the State of New Mexico and the Alamogordo/Otero County area.
V.
Input.
No one was present for public or parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there any revisions to the presented agenda.  There were no revisions.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Tom Rutherford will be here at about 10:00 a.m. to speak with the Board regarding the recommendation to renew the Lobbyist Consulting Services Contract with his firm.  She asked the Lobbyist Consulting Services Contract agenda item be either held pending his arrival, or discussed upon his arrival.  She stated other than that one time sensitive agenda item she has no other recommended revisions to the agenda.  President McAninch stated that David Baland will need to depart the meeting at approximately 1:30 p.m. due to other business.  She asked that, if necessary, the Election of Board Officers agenda item be discussed early enough in the meeting to allow his participation.  There were no objections to these changes.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as revised.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 21, 2011.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 21, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to her report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. June 2011 Financial Reports.
Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for June 2011, including:

Investment Report


Operating Budget/Expense Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports. 
President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented June 2011 financial reports.  Christine Hall stated that she understands that we have experienced some decreases in Medicaid funds.  Will these decreases have a significant financial impact on NMSBVI.  Mary Sarate stated that instead of pulling a child from the classroom to provide Medicaid eligible services we elect to provide the services with the student in class.  If we pull them from the classroom we get reimbursed on an individual rate.  If we leave them in the classroom we bill at a group rate.  This results in our billing rate being 30 to 40% lower than what we were receiving.  We have already made adjustments for this decrease in Medicaid reimbursement.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have determined that it is best practice to provide services within the classroom instead of pulling them from the classroom for services.  This is beneficial not only to the student but also to the other therapists, staff, and teachers that work with the child as they are fully aware of what the child is learning, how they are progressing, and they can all work as a team to move the student forward, and support ongoing therapy.  This is a much more beneficial model of service delivery for the student. There were no questions.  This does result in a hit to the budget, but is much more beneficial to the student, and provides the student with continual support through the day.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the June 2011 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
July 2011 Financial Reports.


Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for July 2011, including:




Investment Report




Operating Budget/Expense Report




Statement of Net Assets




Statement of Cash Flow



Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports. 

President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented July 2011 financial reports.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the July 2011 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Disposition of Fixed Assets.

John Williams presented a request to dispose of one 1973 Ford Bucket Truck through sale by public auction, sealed bid.  This truck is very old and has exceeded its serviceable life.  The school has recently purchased a pre-owned replacement bucket truck and the 1973 Ford is no longer utilized.  He stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets for the sale through public auction, sealed bid, one 1973 Ford Bucket Truck, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

X.
Policies & Procedures.


A.
Review of NMSBVI Policy 005, Code of Conduct – Regents.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 005 for the Boards review.  She stated that this policy is overdue for Board review.  The policy has been reviewed by administration and contains no recommended revisions.  David Baland asked if the school has ever had any violations of the Code of Conduct by past Board members.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she cannot recall any violations.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 005, Code of Conduct – Regents, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Review of NMSBVI Policy 015, Board Participation via Telephone.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 015 for the Boards review.  She stated that this policy is overdue for Board review.  The policy has been reviewed by administration and contains no recommended revisions.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 015, Board Participation via Telephone, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 095, Financial Obligation for Transportation & Reimbursable Training of Regents.


Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 095 for the Boards review and approval.  She stated that this policy contains a very small revision in paragraph 2 that states all members of the Board of Regents are authorized to attend one out of state conference/seminar/workshop per fiscal year, without Board approval, with costs for registration, lodging, meals, and transportation being borne by NMSBVI, provided that funds are available.  We have had this policy in place since 2003, however the statement “provided that funds are available” was not part of the original policy, and it is felt that this statement is important to the intent of the policy.  The Board concurred that the addition of the funds availability statement is important.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board approved the revision to NMSBVI Policy 095, Financial Obligation for Transportation & Reimbursable Training of Regents, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 503, Student Incident/Injury Management System.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 503 for the Boards review and approval.  She stated that the primary purpose of this revision is to bring the policy into alignment with the current practices adopted this school year, which are different from previous practices due to the fact that the school no longer retains the on campus services of a School/Campus Resource Officer from the Alamogordo Department of Public Safety.  She reviewed the contents of the policy, hi-lited the revisions, and explained the policy intent.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Christine Hall asked if the processes outlined in this policy also apply to the EPC.  Superintendent Lyle stated the ECP has a very similar structure in place where they meet around incidents and injuries, and they have a team that follows virtually the same processes as the Residential campus.  Caroline Benavidez asked what is done to protect the confidentiality of students as it relates to the incident/injury reporting system.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Discipline Group is comprised of specific key staff members and email regarding discipline goes to a very limited group of staff.  It is not sent to everyone.  In addition our email system contains multiple safeguards that do not allow access to confidential student information from outside entities.  Caroline Benavidez asked if there is a way to remove the information from the computer once the incident/injury report process has been completed.  John Williams explained that our email system does not store email on the transmitting or receiving computer, but stores them on the main server, which is backed up regularly and safeguarded against unauthorized access.  We do not delete emails from the email server, but archive the information in case it is needed in the future.  President McAninch asked if there any other questions or comments.  There were no other questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 503, Student Incident/Injury Management System, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items.


E.
Lobbyist Consulting Services Contract.

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to renew the Lobbyist Consulting Services Contract with The Rutherford Group in the amount of $42,600.00 (plus Gross Receipts Tax) for the contract period of December 16, 2011 through December 15, 2012.  Mr. Tom Rutherford, principal lobbyist with The Rutherford Group was present and addressed the Board regarding his firms past service to NMSBVI and the firm’s plans for future services, if the consulting services contract renewal recommendation is approved.  He stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  Christine Hall stated that she does not have a question, but would like to thank Tom Rutherford for being present during the Meet Your Legislator event that was held at the ECP recently.  He was a tremendous help to the school and ensured that when a legislator arrived at the facility that the legislator was greeted and introduced to the school and the staff.  His assistance with this event was tremendous and greatly appreciated.  Superintendent Lyle stated that having the services of The Rutherford Group has been a gift to the Superintendent’s Office in that it allows her to focus on the day to day operations of the school without keeping a constant watch on what is happening in Santa Fe, especially during the legislative sessions.  Mr. Rutherford and his associates do a wonderful job keeping track of everything that is going on in Santa Fe, notifying her of when her presence is needed in Santa Fe, and continues to educate everyone in Santa Fe  about NMSBVI’s services and challenges.  Without The Rutherford Group she would have to spend a great deal of time in Santa Fe during legislative sessions.  She stated that The Rutherford Group does so much of the behind the scenes work that when she does have to go to Santa Fe for a committee meeting her job is much easier.  Their connections in Santa Fe are phenomenal, and they have made a major difference to NMSBVI since we retained their services as the school’s lobbyist.  They are responsible for the huge increase in the level of support that the school now has in Santa Fe.  Caroline Benavidez stated that in the blindness community there is a saying that “People either get it, or they don’t.”  It is apparent that The Rutherford Group “gets it.”, and should be commended for that as it makes all the difference in the world to everyone involved, and is instrumental in their success in representing NMSBVI.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to renew the Lobbyist Consulting Services Contract with The Rutherford Group in the amount of $42,600.00 (plus Gross Receipts Tax) for the contact period of December 16, 2011 through December 15, 2012, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
X.
Policies & Procedures. (cont.)


E.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 508, Qualifying Criteria for Outreach Itinerant Services.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 508 for the Boards review and approval.  She stated that this policy has been revised following the decision that NMSBVI would discontinue Outreach direct services to public schools.  She reviewed the contents of the policy with hi-lite on the revised portions.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 508, Qualifying Criteria for Outreach Itinerant Services, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


F.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 514, Crisis Intervention Procedures.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 514 for the Boards review and approval. She stated that the primary purpose of this revision is to bring the policy into alignment with the current practices adopted this school year, which are different from previous practices due to the fact that the school no longer retains the on campus services of a School/Campus Resource Officer from the Alamogordo Department of Public Safety. She reviewed the contents of the policy, hi-lited the revisions, and explained the policy intent.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Caroline Benavidez asked what process is followed when a student’s behavior starts to escalate and crisis intervention appears to be necessary.  Superintendent Lyle stated that staff are trained that if they cannot deescalate a student they are to immediately notify the Crisis Response Team Coordinator who is Jackie Cope, who is on call anytime that students are on campus.  Staff are trained that if the crisis appears to be medical in nature, they are to contact Holly Obrovac at Health Services before they contact the Crisis Response Team Coordinator.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions or comments.  There were no further questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 514, Crisis Intervention Procedures, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.1, Student Behavioral Support and Mental Health Services.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.1 for the Boards review and approval. She stated that the primary purpose of this revision is to bring the policy into alignment with the current practices adopted this school year, which are different from previous practices due to the fact that the school no longer retains the on campus services of a School/Campus Resource Officer from the Alamogordo Department of Public Safety. She reviewed the contents of the policy, hi-lited the revisions, and explained the policy intent.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.1, Student Behavioral Support and Mental Health Services, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

H.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.2, Assessment for and Return from Psychiatric Crisis Procedures.


Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.2 for the Boards review and approval. She stated that the primary purpose of this revision is to bring the policy into alignment with the current practices adopted this school year, which are different from previous practices due to the fact that the school no longer retains the on campus services of a School/Campus Resource Officer from the Alamogordo Department of Public Safety. She reviewed the contents of the policy, hi-lited the revisions, and explained the policy intent.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the title of this policy will be reworked so that it is more accurate.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.2, Assessment for and Return from Psychiatric Crisis Procedures, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


I.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 516, Reporting Student Drug and Alcohol Use.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 516 for the Boards review and approval. She stated that the primary purpose of this revision is to bring the policy into alignment with the current practices adopted this school year, which are different from previous practices due to the fact that the school no longer retains the on campus services of a School/Campus Resource Officer from the Alamogordo Department of Public Safety. She reviewed the contents of the policy, hi-lited the revisions, and explained the policy intent.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 516, Reporting Student Drug and Alcohol Use, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


J.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Abuse and Neglect.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 517 for the Boards review and approval. She stated that the primary purpose of this revision is to bring the policy into alignment with the current practices adopted this school year, which are different from previous practices due to the fact that the school no longer retains the on campus services of a School/Campus Resource Officer from the Alamogordo Department of Public Safety. She reviewed the contents of the policy, hi-lited the revisions, and explained the policy intent. She pointed out that our policy is more stringent than the New Mexico Statutory Authority (NMSA) in that staff are required to notify the appropriate law enforcement agency as well as CYFD.  The NMSA only requires that CYFD be notified, with the assumption that CYFD will involve law enforcement if they deem it necessary. We feel that is safer to consistently notify law enforcement and CYFD, and have been advised by law enforcement agencies in Alamogordo and Albuquerque that notification of law enforcement and CYFD is a more appropriate action and provides a higher level of protection to students who are suspected of being abused and/or neglected.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Abuse and Neglect, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


K.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 517.9, Anti-Bullying Policy.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 517.9 for the Boards review and approval. She stated that the primary purpose of this revision is to bring the policy into alignment with the current practices adopted this school year, which are different from previous practices due to the fact that the school no longer retains the on campus services of a School/Campus Resource Officer from the Alamogordo Department of Public Safety. She reviewed the contents of the policy, hi-lited the revisions, and explained the policy intent.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 517.9, Anti-Bullying Policy, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

L.
Proposed NMSBVI Policy 601, School Safety Committee.

John Williams presented NMSBVI Policy 601 for the Boards review and approval.  He explained that NMSBVI has not had a formal policy that establishes a School Safety Committee and outlines the responsibilities of the committee which include the identification of unsafe work practices and conditions; conducting safety inspections; the review of accident reports; analysis of data on past injuries and identification of trends; development and implementation of safety policies and procedures; development and implementation of safety awareness programs; development and implementation of safety, loss prevention and loss control programs; serve as advisory body to the Superintendent on safety related issues; and recommend resolutions for safety related concerns.  If approved, this policy will serve to establish that committee, outline the responsibilities, establish the committee composition, and establish procedures.  Following his review of the contents of the policy he stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  David Baland asked how often the committee would meet.  John Williams stated that the committee will meet at least monthly, and will be called together sooner if the need arises.  David Baland stated that this committee could potentially uncover a lot of safety related issues that may have gone overlooked.  John Williams stated that that is very possible which is why a committee of this type is very important.  Superintendent Lyle stated that John Williams and herself have been talking about this for the past year and both agree that the establishment of this committee is critical to the safety of staff, students, and facilities.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the school has a safety manual in place at this time.  John Williams stated that there is a school safety manual that follows a template that was provided to all public schools by the State of New Mexico.  However this manual is not tailored to our unique environment.  We also have a Crisis Management Plan in place that address procedures for lock downs, inclement weather, fire, bomb threats, accident/injury, difficult person, hazardous materials leaks and spills, transportation vehicle accidents, etc.  This Crisis Management Plan has not had a thorough review for a number of years, and the review and revision of the plan should not be accomplished by one person, but a team that covers every aspect of our environment.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 601, School Safety Committee, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.

10:52 a.m. to 11:28 a.m., September 8, 2011

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:52 a.m., Thursday, September 8, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:28 a.m., Thursday, September 8, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues. Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Miyagishima - aye.
IX.
Major Focus.

Patty Beecher, Early Childhood Program Director, provided the Board with a briefing on the increase in incidences of Optic Nerve Hypoplasia (ONH), and projected increases in enrollment in the Early Childhood Programs.
XI.
Other Items. (cont.)


A.
Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending September 8, 2011.  She stated that she has one slight change to the presented report.  Under New Hires she would like to remove Lillian Garcia as a Transportation Driver/Reader.  Ms. Garcia has declined employment at NMSBVI due to personal reasons.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

B.
Program Updates/Quarterly Reports.
Superintendent Lyle reviewed the program updates/quarterly reports that were provided in the board packet for the Residential Campus for enrollment as of May 26, 2011; Residential Campus for enrollment as of September 2, 2011; Infant Toddler Program for the period June 2010 thru June 2011; Outreach Department; Infant Toddler Monthly Report for July 2011; Braille Production; and Instructional Resource Center.  In addition to the presented reported she informed the Board that the Post School Program (PSP) is doing very well with 4 students presently enrolled, and staffed by one teacher (Cheryl Petree) and one assistant (Kay Wise).  The program is conducted in Garrett Dorm with the students starting their day by preparing their own breakfast.  They also prepare their own lunch, but eat in the Food Services dining room in the evening.  The model of delivery for related services is completely different from the other programs and is based on what is currently going on in the classroom at the time of delivery.  She stated the she believes that the PSP will be an easily expandable program.  President McAninch asked if we are seeing students come onto the Residential Campus for short term placement.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Danette Fuller has had an opportunity to put some information regarding our short term placement offerings into the packets for the statewide special education directors.  She stated that she is not aware of anyone that we know of at this time that has been identified for our short term placement programs, but anticipate that we will begin seeing students come to us for those services very soon.  She stated that she intends to give out flyers and talk about the short term placement offerings at the upcoming Vision Bee.  She stated that work is currently underway to ensure that there is consistency between all programs, and to ensure that the programs are supporting each other.  We are also working to identify the needs within the Outreach Program.  The Outreach Program used to be the recruiting tool for school enrollment, but since we no longer do direct service that focus has gone away.  We are looking closely at the Outreach Program to determine the focus of that department, what size the department needs to be, and whether the Outreach Department should be a function of the Residential Campus.  This may result in some changes within that department, but it is too early to tell what those changes might be.  She stated that even though the Braille Production department is down one transcriptionist, they continue to produce a full continuum of Braille documents with no slow down.  Ruthie Ford in the Instructional Resource Center continues to uphold her personal commitment that no child in the State of New Mexico go without services. She embodies the mission of NMSBVI daily.  She stated that there are 7 Low Vision Clinics scheduled for this year, and she will provide those dates to the Board of Regents in case they want to attend any of them.  She stated that she has nothing else to add and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Christine Hall stated that she does not have a question, but a request.  She asked that the data report that is provided by the Birth to Three Program would be much easier to read, in Braille, if it is done in MSWord instead of MSExcel.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will pass that request on to Cindy Faris who prepares the report.  President McAninch asked if the Residential Campus programs can support more students.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Residential Campus programs can support more students.  All students are currently staying in one dorm, but we do have room for additional students.  We are aware that we need to increase our enrollment and are working to make that happen.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no more questions or concerns.

C.
Vehicle Mileage Report.
Superintendent Lyle presented the fleet vehicle mileage report for the period ending August 29, 2011.  The report indicates that the fleet vehicles were driven a total of 221,115 miles during the period March – August 2011.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

D.
2011 Report of Actuals.

Mary Sarate stated that the presented 2011 Report of Actuals contains the same information that was contained in the previously presented Operating Budget/Expense Report, but in a format that is required by the NM Department of Higher Education (HED).  HED requires that this report, in the presented format, be presented to the Board of Regents for approval. The presented report does contain our FTEs and a salary breakdown. She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked when this report needs to be submitted to HED. Mary Sarate stated that it needs to be submitted by September 15th.  There were no other questions.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the 2011 Report of Actuals, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F.
PSFA Adequacy Standards. 
G.  
Capital Projects Update.  
H. 
Legislative Update.
Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to combine agenda items F., G., and H. into this one conversation.  The members of the Board agreed to that revision to the agenda.
Superintendent Lyle stated that regarding the Capital Projects Update, the roof of the newly renovated Jack Hall building continues to present problems in that the quality of the construction was substandard and we continue to spend time and money pursuing an acceptable solution with the contractor.  Regarding the Public Schools Facility Authority (PSFA) Adequacy Standards, and the PSFA oversight body, the Public School Capital Outlay Counsel (PSCOC), and their oversight body, the Public School Capital Outlay Counsel Taskforce (PSCOCT), we continue to work closely with PSFA and continue to provide input to PSCOC and PSCOCT regarding the Residential Campus and the ongoing development of adequacy standards.  PSFA has been working with NMSBVI for two years in an effort to develop adequacy standards, which has not gone well.  PSFA is now under the microscope from their oversight bodies since the adequacy standard development project has not been completed by them.  Last week, PSFA proposed a resolution during their council meeting.  They passed a resolution that states that PSFA is not going to let the special purpose schools be hurt by the delay in adequacy standards development, and stipulates that if the standards are not done by the end of December 2011, PSFA will put $8 million aside and the special purpose schools will be able to submit proposals for up to two projects for PSFA evaluation and funding.  Superintendent Lyle stated that NMSBVI will submit a proposal for only one project, which will be the Watkins Education Center.  If we do have adequacy standards by the end of December, PSFA will put together a larger pot of money and we will be able to immediately apply for project funding from that fund.  Our funding applications would be ranked in terms of our adequacy standards and our needs.  She stated that we estimate that it would take about $10 million to do everything that needs to be done on the Residential Campus.  PSFA stated that during the course of conversations we have brought up our dorms, and the fact that they are very dated.  The Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) has asked us to indicate to them how much it would cost to tear down the existing dorms and replace them with new construction.  We indicated to them that we do not currently know how much that would cost.  They do want some data, which indicates that they are starting to think about what it will take to get our campuses where they need to be.  The LFC is very supportive of us, and she stated that she cannot say enough about how Tom Rutherford and The Rutherford Group have made that happen.  She stated that all of the buildings on the Residential Campus have been looked at by PSFA and all of the needs have been identified.  PSFA then gives each building an internal ranking that helps to determine if the building is worth the funding for repair, or if the building is in a condition that dictates demolition and new construction. She stated that 2/3 of our Residential Campus buildings rank worse than the average public school.  That has communicated to PSFA that we need their help.  PSFA has also decided that they will treat our entire campus as a whole.  Not only will they look at each building, but will use the whole picture to determine our level of need.  The PSFA process requires a match.  If PSFA gives us funding, we will be required to match the funds.  This will be difficult if not impossible for us to do, and PSFA has been made aware of that, and they are seeking possible solutions to the problem.  She stated that she has nothing else to add, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

I.
Election of Officers.

President McAninch stated that she appreciates the fact that the Board delayed this agenda item pending her recovery so that she could participate.  She stated that the floor is open to nominations for the NMSBVI Board of Regents officer positions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to elect Christine Hall as the Board President.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to elect Caroline Benavidez as the Board Vice President.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to elect Alicia McAninch as the Board Secretary.  (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Lyle thanked the outgoing officers for their service to NMSBVI over the past few years and expressed her deepest gratitude to outgoing Board President Alicia McAninch who has brought our school through some hard times and good times.  She stated that we are very excited to have Christine Hall as our new Board President.  Alicia McAninch stated that it has been a pleasure working with everyone.  She stated that she feels that we have accomplished a lot and she knows that we all have NMSBVI in our hearts and will continue to do what is best for the students that we serve.  
XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, November 3, 2011 at the Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.  
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – July & August 2011
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – July & August 2011
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:25 p.m., Thursday, September 8, 2011.
(Approved 11/4/11)



(Approved 11/4/11)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle


NMSBVI Board of Regents


Superintendent
Regular Meeting September 8, 2011   
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